MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING
JUNE 20, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on June 20, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.
THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President


Michael D. Miscoe

Charles McCauley
P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager
Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Sandy Upor, Ronald Petrina, Forrest Schucker, Al Diehl, Mark Good, Tom O’Toole, Bruce Thomas, Ken Helsel, Mark Griffith, Glenn Griffith, John and Margie Sumrada, Paul Cornez, Jim Brant, Tiffany Wright, Robert Balint, Terry Shober, Richard Stern, James Conley, Carol Conley, Keith Perl, George Tarrazi, Louise Majesky, Jim Lyons, Bernie and Peg Matthews, Kathy Moore, Judy and John Emerick, Pam and Roy Leukhardt, Don and Sue Newman, Lori Vogel, Dan Kingery, Rick and Anita Brodt, Don Williams, Charles Fox, Paul Balint, Bob Hanson, Dan Orange, Lee Nearhoof, Bob Vogel, Ronald Sieling.

The meeting was called to order at 7:03 P.M. by Terry St. Clair, President.
The meeting was advertised to convene at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Office.  Due to the large turnout the meeting will be relocating to the Shanksville Stonycreek School Cafetorium.  The meeting will reconvene at 8:00 P.M.

Bozovich made a motion to have an Executive Session to discuss potential litigation.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried. 
Walters made a motion to recess the Borough Council Meeting, post the meeting relocation information on both doors of the Borough Office and to reconvene at the Shanksville Stonycreek School Cafetorium at 8:00 P.M.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.  Manager posted the new meeting location on the both doors of the Borough Office.

At 8:02 P.M. Council returned to Regular Session.

Michael Miscoe was not present at the Executive Session.

1.
Correspondence – Somerset County Planning Commission-Approval of the Land Development Plan for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development – The Land Development Plan for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development was approved by the Somerset County Planning Commission.

2.
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment - Correspondence was received from the following: 


A.
Paul Cornez - 2 Letters (June 16th and June 18th)



B.
Terry Shober



C.
Jose Chigier



D.
William S. and Carole M. Cairns



E.
David and Louise Horvath



F.
Keith Perl



G.
Bernie and Peggy Matthews



H.
Patrick and Kimberly McCabe



I.
Ronald and Ada Schirf



J.
Kerry Rowles

3.
Public Comments:
A.
Paul Balint – Mr. Balint is objecting to Section 502 regarding the time period for boat storage. Long term external storage of boats is prohibited except for winter boat storage which is only allowed between October 1 and May 30.  
B.  
Robert Vogel, Vice Chairman of the Indian Lake Borough Planning Commission – The Indian Lake Borough Planning Commission had no hand in this proposed zoning ordinance whatsoever at any time.  
    
In regard to the winter external boat storage, boats must be shrink wrapped and must be screened from public view, either by natural or man-made screening (fencing) as approved by the Zoning Officer.  
  
Set-backs in the Commercial Recreational District – I was told that the set-backs in this district would be 100 feet from the property lines.  According to this ordinance that is not the case.  The set-backs for the condominiums units are going to 10 feet from the roadway.  Set-back for garages are 25 feet and the set-back for accessory buildings are 25 feet.


Whenever Mr. St. Clair brought his development proposal to the Planning Commission, no mention was ever made about proposed commercial boat docks.


  
Petition for Map Change or Amendment – Petitions for changes of district boundaries or reclassification of districts as shown on the Official Zoning Map shall be made to the Planning Commission. A narrative description shall be submitted which states the reasons for such changes, shall define the limits of the change and state the specific use contemplated for the land area to be changed. A map and/or preliminary site plan of the area to be rezoned shall also be submitted to the Commission for reference and review.  After the facts, data and information from the petition are reviewed and studied by the Planning Commission, the Commission shall, within fifteen (15) days after the regularly scheduled meeting submit the petition with its preliminary recommendations to the Borough Council.  Again, the Planning Commission made no recommendations to Borough Council.



The set-backs have been reduced, the peacefulness of this community will be disturbed, and Council needs to listen to the response they have received from the residents and table the proposed zoning ordinance amendment and send it to the Planning Commission for their review, recommendations, and comments. 

Scott Moore – Is the Planning Commission rescinding their approval?


Robert Vogel – This is his personnel observation and opinions.


John Walters – Richard Bryant and myself, who are members of the Planning Commission, were also apart of the Zoning Committee and were active participants in this ordinance.

Michael Miscoe – Set-backs are different in each and every district.  Some set-back requirements have been reduced in some districts.  For instance, in the R-1 District for lots where the front yard abuts the street, the set back shall be no less than fifty (50) feet from the lot line bordering the street.  Where the front yard abuts the lake front, the set back shall be not less than one third the lot depth or in any case not less than one hundred (100) feet from the lot line bordering the lake.  Side yard set-back requirements are consistent throughout the ordinance.  Set-back requirements have been defined in some districts that in the previous ordinance did not exist.


Michael Miscoe - On the issue of petitions for changes of district boundaries or reclassification of districts as shown on the Official Zoning Map, no changes to the Zoning Map are proposed with this amended ordinance.


C.
Donald Newman – This issue is dividing this community.  Mr. Newman would like to recommend that Council consider changing the regulations for the commercial boat docks to 30 feet until the boating safety study is completed.  This would allow the community time to review all the issues and by compromising to the 30 feet the Borough could possibly be preventing some future lawsuit that all the tax payers are going to have to pay for.

D.
Pam Leukhardt – Because of the safety and the number of boats that are on the lake, Council really needs to review the Commercial Recreational Districts.  The two major changes are the commercial docking and the multi-family dwellings.  Commercial docking and multi-family dwellings need to be eliminated from the Commercial Recreational District.
E.
Dick Brodt – Won’t these boat docks only be rented to residents or will they be rented to non-residents?


Michael Miscoe – The purpose of the docks is primarily for the townhouse and condominium owners.  Those people will have first choice.  Most likely, there won’t be enough even to accommodate those people.  If any space is left over, then they could be rented to other residents of the lake who have licensed boats.


Dick Brodt – Whatever home that Mr. St. Clair builds is not going to detract from this lake.  What has been down to the Arrowhead Condominiums and the Lodge is remarkable and he has done a lot for this community.

F.
Bernie Matthews – Mr. Matthews received an e-mail from Richard Stern, President of the Indian Lake Service Corporation and I called Mr. Stern to have a further discussion on his e-mail.   I then sent an e-mail to Borough Council with my general thoughts on the proposed ordinance and the lack of communication and respect that Mr. Stern was receiving from Council.  Mr. Matthews did receive a response from Charles McCauley who not only disrespected me but also my wife and my family and he would like that e-mail entered into the public record.
G.
Bob Balint – Does the Borough Council have any ethic guidelines in which to communicate with the public?  Council has no consideration for the public and what they have to say.  Council seems predisposed and continues to charge forward and has a deaf ear to what the residents want and this Council is taking none of our comments into consideration.


Michael Miscoe – This Council has heard all the concerns and unfortunately we can not always do what everyone wants.


H.
Ronald Sieling – If Mr. Vogel’s comments are correct and the process wasn’t followed, than doesn’t that make this ordinance invalid?



Attorney Rullo – The existing zoning ordinance is a patch quilt of amendments, some of which I believe were intended by previous Borough Council’s to minimize the effect upon the Zoning Hearing Board and dilute their authority. The Planning Commission was given a great deal of latitude that the Municipalities Planning Code does not give them.  There are exclusive rights under the Municipalities Planning Code for the Zoning Hearing Board and for whatever reasons, prior Borough Councils wanted to either retain control or to have more control by the Planning Commission and they excluded the Zoning Hearing Board in many respects.  This new amendment eliminates that power the Planning Commission had and brings it back to the Zoning Hearing Board where it should be according to the Municipalities Planning Code.


Attorney Rullo - Special Exceptions should be granted by the Zoning Hearing Board not the Planning Commission and not by Borough Council.  That is not how the current ordinance reads, and he is not quite sure how far back those delusions have been there.  The Planning Commission is advisory as far as the information they do provide to Borough Council.  This proposal is proposed amendments, this is not a new ordinance, and most of the original ordinance is still in place.  What Council has done is that they have taken the current ordinance and tried to determine what is appropriate and eliminate what does not conform to the Municipalities Planning Code.




Attorney Rullo wanted to address the issue of the e-mail response to Mr. Matthews from Mr. McCauley – Attorney Rullo started that he reviewed the letter that Mr. Matthews was so offended by and frankly that is in the eye of the beholder.  There was no profanity used in the letter but there was a reference made using a slang term.  Unfortunately, what is happening here is that everything has disintegrated into personal attacks.  This Council is trying to do the best job they can under these circumstances.  Zoning is never popular and in Somerset County the Z word is a bad word.  People like to be able to do whatever they want with their property.


Attorney Rullo – In response to the vote for no-confidence of a member of Borough Council at the Indian Lake Service Corporation Meeting, meant nothing.  From a legal stand point, there is no ability to impeach a Borough Council Member by actions of the constituents, this is something that is done by the legislature and the council member would have to be involved in crimes in order to be impeached.  The Indian Lake Service Corporation is a non-profit corporation and they are not to engage in any political activities.  To engage in any type of political activity to either get a council member elected or not elected, is a violation of their charter and they could loose their non-profit status.  These types of issues have nothing to do with the substance of the Zoning Ordinance.  Everyone who participated in this knew full well that there was no legal basis for a no confidence vote; it had no meaning and no support from the stand point of the law.  It was done for political purposes and for personal reasons.




Attorney Rullo – The Planning Commission’s involvement is advisory only.  The Planning Commission did grant permission for this sub-division to take place.  Once that occurred at a public meeting, the Borough Council had a public meeting in recognition of the fact that the Planning Commission had actually issued a building permit.  In reliance upon the Planning Commission, the Borough Council acted in favor of that, a building permit was issued to Mr. St. Clair and he began his development more than 200 days ago.

Attorney Rullo – In the current Zoning Ordinance there is nothing that specifically permitted a multi-family structure to be built in the C-R District.  One of the things that are being cured in this proposed ordinance is that in the C-R District multi-family dwellings and single family dwellings have been built in this zone for decades (the Arrowhead Condominiums, the Hotel Condominiums, the Cheyenne Subdivision).  Historically, these residential structures have been permitted in the C-R District and this Ordinance is now acknowledging what is actually in existence.



Ronald Sieling – I asked Mark Persun, solicitor for the Service Corporation, Richard Stern, and Paul Balint if I could make that motion and I spelled it out to them.  They told me that was legal and that I was in my rights to make that motion.


Ronald Sieling – This development was started without an NPDES Permit, which put this whole development in violation from day 1 and I went to Terry and he said he was going to fix it.  There was a problem on South Peninsula with the heavy trucks and Terry fixed that as well.  Council should have known that no NPDES permit was issued for this development and therefore, no building, roadway or earth disturbance over 1 acre should have occurred until the NPDES permit was issued.


Terry St. Clair – I immediately contacted Keith Largent from Soil Conservation 3 or 4 month ago to find out what needed to be done to stop the runoff and I immediately did everything that they wanted done while they were reviewing the final permit application.


Michael Miscoe – In the current Zoning Ordinance, there were no provisions requiring the Zoning Officer to review any requirements for soil erosion and runoff.  This requirement is however, in the proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment.



Ronald Sieling – The only thing that I don’t like in this development is the commercial docking in the C-R District.  This is the bone of contention among most of the residents.


Michael Miscoe – Why?  What are your reasons for your opposition to the commercial docking?



Ronald Sieling – Uses are being put into the C-R District which only belong in the C-M District.  This is spot zoning, which may or may not have legal ramifications.

J.
Susan Newman - A lot of people are worried that a developer is going to come in and we are no longer going to be a small community we are going to be a tourist attraction.  This seems to have no end.  We don’t need commercial docks and I don’t see why there can’t be a compromise.


Terry St. Clair – I have compromised.  I went from 100 foot docks to 75 foot docks to 50 foot docks.


Susan Newman – There are people who want no docks and you want 50 foot docks.  Why can’t there be a compromise between the 0 and 50 foot docks.  We want to ensure that this continues to be beautiful and someone else won’t come in and take it over.


K.
Bruce Thomas – It has been pretty obvious at all these meetings that the majority of the residents are against the commercial docking and this needs to be considered.  This section of the ordinance needs to be addressed and some compromises need to be made.  We don’t need more lawsuits. 

L.
Dan Kingery – At the June 16th meeting on the zoning ordinance amendments, the property owners expressed a great concern over the boating safety that may be created by the addition of approximately 25 boat slips at the C-R District.  It appears that the Borough is already near a safety violation of the Borough codes on a non-holiday weekend.  On a holiday weekend, the Borough could easily exceed the current Borough safety codes for boating safety.  The addition of the 25 additional boats to this area would make this situation worse and would create a boating safety hazard.
M.
Tom O’Toole – Dr. Kaufman said that if an overall study was done on the lake than perhaps it might change his opinion.  Until an overall safety study is done on the lake, the Borough should restrict the commercial dock length to 30 feet.  If the overall study says that 50 foot docks pose no safety hazard, than fine, allow the 50 foot docks.


Michael Miscoe – Dr. Kaufman was asked whether of not the proposed 50 foot docks presented a navigational safety hazard to boating traffic on the lake in this area.  Dr. Kaufman looked at site distance and the overall width of the lake.  Dr. Kaufman did not see a safety or a navigational hazard associated with the proposed docks.  Boat traffic is a different issue which is dealt with by the Boating Ordinance


N.
Paul Brodt – People that buy a condominium unit or a townhouse have rights too.  The Borough needs to be careful about this boating study and where we are going with this.  We might not like what this study could produce.

O.
Bob Balint – This board did not follow the process to arrive at this conclusion.  You have said that this zoning ordinance has been in development for two years.  Than why has it just surfaced in May that Mr. St. Clair had to recluse himself from any decision making in this process?  This board had a solicitor who guided you through the ethics and the legality issues.  You either chose not to do it or you ignored what the advice was.  What took place in those previous 2 years?  This is what perception arises about Mr. St. Clair’s input as Council President.  I have been to many meetings and up until this past winter was the first I have heard about a new zoning ordinance.  So if there was a process, which this board keeps talking about. It apparently was kept on a low level.  Council is attempting to do a scientific explanation based on minimal fact.  You are not deducing or inductive reasoning going on.  You don’t basically know.  It is written in your body language and it is written on your faces.  You are scared to death and you don’t know what to do.  The process was not followed.


Michael Miscoe – The Zoning Committee was created before Mr. St. Clair owned the Lodge and it was created at a public meeting and we had a charter.  Members of the Zoning Hearing Board and the Planning Commission participated in this process.  In 2004, Council realized that we had significant problems with the current zoning ordinance and a Zoning Committee was formed to address this specific issue. 



Bob Balint – Why is this so urgent that something has to done right now without more discussion?  Why can’t this be done in another month?  Last month you promised that meetings like these would be held on weekends.  Out of necessity, I guess this meeting just had to be held tonight and you see what kind of participation you have.


Michael Miscoe – Council already had their public hearing on this issue and this is just additional public comments at a monthly meeting.


P.
Carol Connelly – Can you explain what the commercial docking actually is?



Michael Miscoe – The owner of the property will own the docking facility and they will be responsible to maintain them. The owners of the townhouses, the condominiums, or any other resident who is entitled to put a boat on the lake will have the ability to rent one of these boat slips.

Q.
Keith Perl – The Borough Council has the ability to allow the Marina to put in more docks.  The location of the Marina is such that it is not directly in the traffic pattern.  That is very important and is an easy way to allow the Marina to prosper.


Keith Perl – I have a problem with the Borough mandating that residents have to have their boats shrink wrapped.



Michael Miscoe – That provision only applies to the Marina and it is only for outside storage of boats between October 1 and May 30.


R.
Ronald Sieling – Why not just call it residential docking instead of commercial docking?



Michael Miscoe – If it is residential docking, than the 30 foot dock length applies.  The Indian Lake Marina is allowed to have docks that extend out 100 feet and on the lake side of the island docks shall not extend further than 40 feet from the island seawall and this was done specifically for the Marina.  The suggestion that Borough Council has created this Ordinance just for Mr. St. Clair is a fallacy.  Council has reached out to numerous residents, contractors, and businesses for their comments, suggestions, and recommendations.

S.
Keith Perl – The additional boats in that area will create undo traffic.  Boats come into this area 30 feet from our docks and I know this happens because they are constantly blowing props out because they hit the stumps.  They aren’t purposely doing this; they are forced in this close due to the amount of boat traffic in this area.



T.
Donald Newman – The personal attacks are because residents are frustrated; they don’t want this to happen.  If you cram something down people’s throat that they don’t want it is a disaster and it will be fought and it won’t succeed.  Council needs to come up with some compromise that the majority of the people in this community can accept and live with.



Michael Miscoe – I hear you but Mr. St. Clair has the same rights for the use and

enjoyment of his property that you do.  I have yet to hear a reason as to how this extra 20 feet creates such a detriment to your ability to use your property or anyone else to use their property. 

U.
Keith Perl – Is the stench from the sewage treatment plant being addressed?



Michael Miscoe – Harry is aware of your complaint and he is working with the Department of Environmental Protection on this issue.  Also, Mr. St. Clair has agreed to put up a building around the sewage treatment plant.


Attorney Rullo - As stated at the public meeting, a number of questions have been raised about the potential conflicts of interest of members of Borough Council relative to their ability to vote on the final enactment of the proposed ordinance.   It is Attorney Rullo’s understanding that all but two members of the Borough Council are certificate holders of the Indian lake Golf Club.  It is further his understanding that all land surrounding the Indian Lake Golf Club is already zoned residential and that the only land that the amendment to the Zoning Ordinance would affect as it pertains to expanded use of multi-family dwellings in the CR District would be the golf course itself.  In other words, in order for the CR District at the Peninsula Golf Course area to be affected, the golf course or a portion thereof would have to be eliminated and used for construction of residential or multi-family residential purposes.  There has been no indication that there is even a remote possibility for that to occur.  Such a circumstance seems speculative at best.  


Under the circumstances, Attorney Rullo is not convinced that a certificate holder of the Golf Club would have sufficient “private pecuniary benefit” to constitute a conflict of interest under the Public Official and Employee Ethics Act.  However, even assuming, without deciding, that a conflict would exist for Golf Club certificate holders, they would nevertheless not be precluded from voting because of a “voting by necessity” provision in the Ethics Act.


Section 1103 (j) – Where voting conflicts are not otherwise addressed by the Constitution of Pennsylvania or by any law, rule, regulation, order or ordinance, the following procedure shall be employed.  Any public official or public employee who in the discharge of his official duties would be required to vote on a matter that would result in a conflict of interest shall abstain from voting and, prior to the vote being taken, publicly announce and disclose the nature of his interest as a public record in a written memorandum filed with the person responsible for recording the minutes of the meeting at which the vote is taken, provided that whenever a governing body would be unable to take any action on a matter before it because the number of members of the body required to abstain from voting under the provisions of this section makes the majority or other legally required vote of approval unattainable, then such members shall be permitted to vote if disclosures are made as otherwise provided herein.


Since five of the seven members of Borough Council would have the same conflict of interest, if there is one, i.e., being a certificate holder or immediate family member of a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club, once the information is disclosed, an appropriate vote could be taken and these people could vote; otherwise, a legally required vote of approval would be unattainable.  Attorney Rullo is therefore recommending that each and every member of Borough Council who is a certificate holder or member of the immediate family of a certificate holder should announce their certificate ownership, indicate that for purposes of the vote they will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest and, after such disclosure is made and the required disclosure form is completed, they should proceed to vote on the questions.


I, Michael Miscoe, am a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club and for the purposes of the vote I will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest but shall vote as a result of voting by necessity as provided in Section 1103j of the Ethics Act.


I, P. Scott Moore, am a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club and for the purposes of the vote I will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest but shall vote as a result of voting by necessity as provided in Section 1103j of the Ethics Act.


I, Charles E. McCauley, am a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club and for the purposes of the vote I will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest but shall vote as a result of voting by necessity as provided in Section 1103j of the Ethics Act.


I, Patricia Ann Dewar, have an immediate family member who is a certificate holder of the Indian Lake Golf Club and for the purposes of the vote I will assume (without admitting) it to be a conflict of interest but shall vote as a result of voting by necessity as provided in Section 1103j of the Ethics Act.


I, Terry L. St. Clair, hereby recuse myself from tonight’s Borough Council vote on the proposed new zoning ordinance due to an appearance of a conflict of interest as owner of St. Clair Resort Development, LLC.

Miscoe made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance.  Walters seconded the motion.  5 ayes and 1 naye.  Miscoe called for a roll call vote.  



Bryan Bozovich – Aye



Patricia Dewar – Aye



Charles McCauley – Aye



Michael Miscoe – Aye



P. Scott Moore – Naye



John Walters – Aye


Vote is 5 to 1, motion is carried.


Michael Miscoe – Mark Griffith has pointed out that Section 106, Subsection C was omitted.  The Borough has had a request from Park Owners to amend the park lot provisions to allow them the ability to also take vehicles into the Park to unload boats and people.  There has also been a suggestion to look at density issues and how structures are permitted.   The Zoning Committee will discuss these issues and will propose any amendments as necessary.

4.
Engineering Analysis for Renovations to the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant - Miscoe stated that Sandra Upor is trying to development her property, which adjourns the service area for the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant.  Ms. Upor has submitted a building permit application and was denied a building permit due to the fact that she does not have an approved sewage permit.  Currently the Borough can not service her lot with the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant because she is not within the plant service area.  

The Sewage Committee has been looking at modifying the sewage treatment plant and to see if any additional capacity is available.  It is possible that if the Borough can guarantee Ms. Upor that she can tap into the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant in 2-years, the Department of Environmental Protection would allow her to construct her residence with a holding tank.  In order to do this, the Borough would need to have some preliminary engineering work done related to what flows the Borough would need for the development of the Lodge property, any remediation for the lots on South Peninsula, and picking up Ms. Upor’s lot.
5.
Indian Lake Ski Club-Slalom Course – Miscoe stated that at the last meeting the Indian Lake Ski Club was given authorization to place the ski slalom course on the lake at the same location as in 2006.  The slalom course has however been placed in a different location.  


James Lyons stated that that was accidental and the ski club has already made arrangements to have the course moved to the appropriate location.


With no further business to discuss, Bozovich moved and Johns seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:12 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on July 11, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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